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MEMORANDUM 

 

To: All Priests and Deacons 

From: Bishop Michael Olson  

Date: December 3, 2024 

Regarding: Solemnity of the Immaculate Conception and the Obligation to Attend Mass 

 

Please find attached a memorandum that I received from Bishop Thomas Paprocki, Chairman of 

the Committee on Canonical Affairs and Church Governance for the USCCB on October 10, 

2024, regarding a response he received from the Dicastery for Legislative Texts regarding the 

observance of Holy Days of Obligation. 

 

This memorandum caused some confusion among the bishops because the consultation with the 

Holy See was made by an individual committee chair and not with our executive leadership. 

These circumstances prevented us from effectively preparing with our priests to promulgate this 

clarification in due time.  Thus, after consultation with the other bishops of Texas and with other 

member bishops of the USCCB, I have decided for pastoral reasons to dispense the faithful of 

the Diocese of Fort Worth from the obligation to attend Mass on Monday, December 9, 2024, 

in celebration of the National Solemnity of the Immaculate Conception. This is keeping with 

what has been the custom and practice in our diocese and throughout the United States of 

America until the reception of this most recent memorandum. 

 

Despite this dispensation, all of the faithful are encouraged to attend Mass on Monday, 

December 9, 2024, in keeping with the importance of this Solemnity of the Immaculate 

Conception in the life of the Church and especially in the United States of America. 

 

The next time that the Solemnity of the Immaculate Conception will be transferred from a 

Sunday to a Monday will be on Monday, December 9, 2030. At that time the obligation to attend 

Mass will transfer along with the liturgical Solemnity. 

 

 

 

 



 
 

MEMORANDUM 
 
To:  All Bishops 
 
From:  Most Reverend Thomas John Paprocki 
  Chairman, Committee on Canonical Affairs and Church Governance 
 
Date:  October 10, 2024 
 
Subject: Response from the Dicastery for Legislative Texts Regarding the Observance of 

Holy Days of Obligation 
 
____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Your Eminence / Your Excellency, 
 

This year, December 8th is the Second Sunday of Advent. As a result, the observance of the 
Solemnity of the Immaculate Conception of the Blessed Virgin Mary, the Patronal Feast Day of 
the United States of America, will be transferred to Monday, December 9th. In previous years when 
December 8th has fallen on a Sunday, it was the practice in our country to indicate that the 
obligation to attend Mass does not transfer with the liturgical observance.  

 
Earlier this year, in my capacity as Chairman of the Committee on Canonical Affairs and 

Church Governance, I wrote to the Dicastery for Legislative Texts to seek clarification on this 
matter. The question arose, in part, from the fact that December 8th is not included in the USCCB’s 
complementary norm to canon 1246 CIC, which abrogates the precept to attend Mass when other 
holy days observed in the United States fall on a Saturday or Monday.  

 
In response to my inquiry, I received the attached response (Prot. N. 18329/2024) signed 

by His Excellency Filippo Iannone, O.Carm., Prefect of the Dicastery for Legislative Texts, and 
His Excellency Juan Ignacio Arrieta, Secretary. As you will read, their response states that the feast 
“must be observed as a day of obligation on the day to which it is transferred.” At the same time, 
the Officials rightly recall canonical principles that can be applied when attendance at Mass on the 
day of obligation is impossible for a legitimate reason. 
 
 I would be grateful if you would share this information with your presbyterate. Since the 
Dicastery’s response will effect a change in our usual practice, sufficient time will be needed to 
provide appropriate explanations to the Catholic faithful. 
 
 
 
Attachment 




